MAY 20, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
f.
Public Hearing and Action on Bombay Grocers Planned Project Site Plan, 0.34 acre, 3070 Packard Road.  A proposal to construct a 4,960-square foot, one-story retail building with 16 parking spaces – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Thacher explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Kate Bond, of Washtenaw Engineering, representing the petitioner, stated that this was a straightforward project.  It involved a few minor modifications, she said, noting that all landscaping materials and screening would be provided along the rear property line.  She said they have spoken with the adjacent property owner to the south, who preferred that the existing wood fence remain in order to not disturb the landscaping that currently existed.  There was a concern that removal of the fence and installation of a new wall would damage the vegetation, she said.  She noted that this entire site was paved in some way and that one of the benefits of this project would be storm water treatment, for both this property and the property to the east.  She stated that she and the petitioner would be available to answer questions.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Mahler, seconded by Emaus, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Bombay Grocers Planned Project Site Plan.

Moved by Mahler, seconded by Emaus, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the proposed modifications to the conflicting land use buffer requirements of Chapter 62 (Landscape and Screening Ordinance), Section 5:603(1).

Carlberg stated that the property to the west had bushes in front of it.  She asked if bushes would be included in the design of this proposal.

Bond replied no.  She said the petitioner would be moving his store from an existing location to the west, stating that the current location experienced problems with vehicles pulling up over the curb and hitting the store’s glass windows.  She said the petitioner has asked for concrete up to the front of the building to eliminate this problem.  There would be a small extension of grass toward the east, she said, but no shrubs.

Carlberg said she supported the building’s location at the front of the site, adding that it did not make sense to move it back.  She said the fact that this store would be using someone else’s driveway was a benefit and she had no problem with the modification from the landscape requirements at the rear of the site.  She stated that providing storm water treatment for the neighboring site was also a great benefit.  This project would be an improvement to the site, she said.

Emaus stated that most of the stores in this retail strip were situated right up to the sidewalk.  He stated that the building with the bushes in front was not very transparent and did not seem to retain tenants.  He supported this proposal, pointing out that whatever the resident to the south would be getting on this site would be much better than the previous carwash, which was a 24-hour operation.  He thought this would be a real benefit to the area.

Potts expressed agreement with the comments made by Commission members.  She asked if a different configuration for parking along St. Aubin was part of this proposal.

Bond replied no, stating that the parking on St. Aubin was available to any of the stores.  She said they met with staff to determine if they could use the St. Aubin parking instead of providing parking at the rear of the store, but they learned it was quite a complicated process to devote a certain number of spaces in this public right-of-way to one specific use.  She said they believed it was a better decision to provide the parking at the rear of the site to satisfy the requirements.

Mahler believed this was a good use for the site.  He agreed with the proposed landscaping modifications and no front setback.  He hoped at some point that improvements would be made to the impervious surface to enhance the whole retail strip.

Westphal also expressed his support.  He believed this proposal complied with the planned project standards outlined in #2b and #2f, as well as #4.  They were all excellent reasons to approve this proposal, he said.

Bona wondered if the petitioner were interested in deferring some of the parking.  She asked how many spaces the ordinance would allow to be deferred.

Thacher stated that up to six spaces could be deferred.

Bona suggested that perhaps this be noted on the site plan in case the petitioner were interested in deferring some of the spaces.  She noted that #7 in the standards for modifying landscaping also allowed the proposed modification.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Westphal


NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Pratt

Motion carried.
